Minutes of the full Council Meeting held at 7.00pm, 24th February 2014, at the Village Hall, Pentyrch.
PRESENT: - 
Councillors: 
John Harrison (Chairman), Sandie Rosser, Nikki Howard, Stuart Thomas, Brynmor Jones, Jeanette Troughton, Christine Priday, Sara Pickard, Philippa Hill-John, Chris James & Wynford Ellis Owen 
ALSO PRESENT:
County Cllr
Craig Williams
APOLOGIES: -
Councillors:
Graham Thomas & Clare Williams.
164
Police Matters

The Clerk advised that the Police Officers were unable to be in attendance and had sent details of crimes and occurrences, which had been circulated to all members.  He went on to advise that Cllr Howard had queried the absence of a burglary reported in Creigiau and this had been amended with apologies from the Police Support staff member for the oversight.
Cllr Stuart Thomas advised members that the next PACT meeting for Creigiau was on 11th March 2014
165
County Council Matters
Apologies had been received from Cllr Graham Thomas who had sent the Clerk a report of CCC matters and which the Clerk had appended in full to the Clerk’s Supplementary Report.  The Clerk went on to point out that the first matter related to the issue of the 136/138 bus service, which was likely to be the subject of the public session, and the other two issues related to the removal of the immediate threat to Youth Clubs over funding and the LDP – Alternative Sites Strategy.  Councillors had no issues to raise on these subjects at this time.
166
Public Session

There were 10 members of the public present and the Clerk asked that any contributor to the public session give their name for the Minutes.  Mr Chris Davidson of Penffordd, Pentyrch, raised the issue of CCC proposal to withdraw funding for the evening bus service for the villages.  This would have a detrimental effect on those who do not drive as there were no alternatives available such as trains or flat, safe, well-lit roads for walking or cycling.  The presumption seemed to be that all residents in Pentyrch were well-off and had cars and the alternative for those that did not, was to buy a car or move.  What was most annoying was that the information regarding the cut in services was chanced upon buried in the CCC web-site.  Mr Davidson understood that there was a charter between the CCC and the PCC and he queried whether this was legally binding.  He also asked what support the PCC could offer to try and persuade CCC of the impact that a decision of this nature would have on the less well-off members of the village.
The Clerk advised that the Charter was not legally binding and the Chairman went on to say that, despite neither of the County Councillors being present, he was aware that they would both be attending the full CCC meeting on 27th February where they would be presenting the petition in respect of the opposition to the cuts in services proposed.  He went on to say that he understood both County Councillors had also been unaware of the proposals affecting their areas, as had the PCC.  He finished by pointing out that Councillors had joined in with residents in obtaining signatures for the petition the previous day.
Mr Ken Hughes, Pentyrch resident, stated that as usual, the people who paid the most received the least and reiterated the issue of the three men in the CCC van needed to empty the litter bins.  He had raised this issue with Cty Cllr Williams who had queried this practice with Waste Management and it was a Union agreement on manning levels.  Nevertheless Mr Hughes pointed to this wastefulness by CCC as an example.  He also made the point that the reduction of bus services would also justify not having to grit those roads or bother with pot-holes not deemed bus-routes.  He went on to list numerous other ways that CCC money was being wasted, finally arguing that the villages always seemed to be at the back of every queue.

Cllr Harrison responded to his observations by referring to the Charter which had been the hope of a new beginning in relations with CCC.  However, the reality was that they do not communicate with the PCC at all.
David Pritchard, Troed y Garth, was also extremely concerned at the removal of the bus services and felt that two groups at opposite ends of the spectrum, namely, the elderly and the youth would be put into dangerous situations.  The nearest train service is Taffs Well, which for Pentyrch residents, then involves a 3 mile walk up Heol Goch with the inherent dangers that presents.  He felt that there was discrimination against those who did not drive.  Finally he made the observation that CCC, via their LDP, was proposing extensive new homes in the PCC area, whilst at the same time removing part of the sustainable transport network.

Dawn Fackrell had lived in Pentyrch since 1970 and the promise in those early days of the new developments was a good bus service to prevent people becoming prisoners in their own village but it had failed to materialise.  She also made the point that there was a presumption that people living in the villages were rich, had two cars or worked from home.  She also queried whether there was a duty by CCC to inform the PCC of decisions made affecting the area.
Cty Cllr Craig Williams joined the session and apologised for his late arrival.  He thanked everybody for the efforts of the previous day and went on to confirm to all present that the leaflet he had circulated in relation to the proposed cuts had been done as soon as he learned of the issues.  He had emailed Cllr Graham Hinchey, the Cabinet Minister, three times but had yet to receive a response.  He also made the point that the CCC LDP expects a modal shift of 50:50 usages between public transport and car use.  That was clearly impossible to achieve with Pentyrch and Creigiau who would see their bus service diminished, no alternative railway network and no realistic alternatives to car usage.  Cty Cllr Williams intended to press Cllr Hinchey at the CCC Council meeting on Thursday 27th February on these issues and encouraged residents to watch the proceedings on the web-cast, as he endeavoured to pin down Cllr Hinchey for sneaking this into the budget document.
Chris Davidson advised that NAT had already given the statutory 56 days’ notice to amend the time-table to the Traffic Commissioners, which indicated that the democratic process had not been followed, as the application had been made in advance of the disclosure of the budget proposals.

Cty Cllr Williams went on to point out that he was a non-executive director of Cardiff Bus and that there were also proposals that the GYG mini-bus would terminate in Whitchurch, where passengers would have to transfer to other buses to go into the City Centre.  Cllr Harrison pointed out that this could result in passengers paying twice to two different companies.  Cty Cllr Williams felt that the refusal of the cabinet minister to meet with the elected member affected was a disgrace and should be placed into the public arena.  He went on to agree to a question and answer session if Council were happy to proceed in that way.  This was agreed.
Cllr Harrison queried whether there was mileage in going to the press and this generated a lively discussion where it was generally felt that CCC had dealt with all issues as they had dealt with the Charter, insofar as it was evident that there was no intention to adhere to the Charter or conduct any meaningful consultation over any other issues.  The mood of the meeting was encapsulated by Cllr Stuart Thomas with his observation that CCC was riding roughshod over everything and it was time to take the issues to the press.  Cty Cllr Williams also promised that if there was no meaningful dialogue with Cllr Hinchey over the next few days he would ‘call-in’ the proposed cuts to the Environment Scrutiny Committee.  He went on to explain that the term ‘call-in’ was contained in the Local Government Act, which enabled a Councillor to force scrutiny of a decision.  He also suggested that the PCC issue a press release over the failure of CCC to consult on these issues and their failure to consult on anything under the terms of the Charter.
A discussion ensued regarding the formulation of the press release and how it was to be distributed.  Cllr Stuart Thomas proposed that the press release be drawn up by the Chairman, the Clerk and Cty Cllr Williams.  This was seconded and agreed.  Cllr Howard also offered to pass the press release to a friend, who is involved in PRO work, for her opinion.  Clerk to arrange
167
Matters Arising from the Public Session.

There were no other matters arising from the public session.

168
To receive the Minutes of the Full Council meeting held on 20th January 2014.

The minutes were proposed as read by Cllr Owen, seconded by Cllr Hill-John and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.

169
Matters Arising
Paragraph 153 [Paragraph 139 (Paragraph 133)]
The Clerk advised Council of his meeting with Rob Jones, CCC (Parks) in Creigiau on 27th February 2014 to discuss the possibility of planters in the village.
Paragraph 153 [Paragraph 139 (Paragraph 133)]
The Clerk advised that he had received a response from RCT (Integrated Transport), which he had forwarded to Cllr Stuart Thomas.  RCT in consultation with CCC did not see that any change was necessary as the service had been provided for a number of years without incident.  There was a general discussion and Cllr Stuart Thomas felt that the officer from RCT should be invited to a site meeting.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
Cllr Stuart Thomas mentioned that the circulation of minutes to members sometimes resulted in an alteration being requested and agreed by the Chairman.  This had happened to Cllr Thomas following last month’s meeting and the alteration was agreed and the minutes posted on the web-site.  However the alteration had not been brought to the attention of the remainder of the Council and it was felt that all councillors should be aware of changes made.  It was agreed that the Clerk would re-circulate any altered minutes to Council prior to putting the minutes on the web-site and circulating publicly.  Clerk to arrange
170
To receive the Minutes of the Web-site Committee meeting held on 27th January 2014

The minutes were proposed as read by Cllr Stuart Thomas, seconded by Cllr Hill-John and agreed by all.  They were signed by the Chairman.
171
Matters Arising
Cllr Stuart Thomas felt that as many Councillors as possible should attend the OVW training session to be held on 6th March 2014 at Radyr for web-sites.  

The Clerk advised members that he had received that day the suggested details to include in the tendering document for the re-design of the web-site.  He had included the document in its entirety as an appendix to the Clerk’s Supplementary report and he asked if Council were happy to adopt the document as part of the tendering process.  Council were in agreement.  The Clerk also reminded Cllr Hill-John of her intention to supply further web designers for the tendering process.  Clerk to arrange
172
Clerk’s Report
172.1

Shed for Council Offices
The Clerk explained the history of storage and pointed out that space to work undercover was at a premium as the garage was now full of items that would be better stored elsewhere.  This would enable the CMOs to work undercover during inclement weather on the rolling programme of refurbishment of the 50+ Council-owned benches.  In addition the fence panelling at the rear of the garage designed to hide the storage of unsightly items from neighbours was being quickly destroyed by high winds and needed replacing.  The request is that a large shed (10’ x 8’) be purchased for the rear garden to provide the much needed covered storage and paid for from the Rest Centre monies.  This was agreed.  Clerk to arrange
172.2

Radyr & District Good Neighbours
The Clerk referred to the minutes of the R&DGN meeting held in November, which had indicated that the individual Community Councils could take over the Lunch Clubs.  He pointed out that he had not received any direct request from the co-ordinator for this to occur.  It was agreed, following a discussion, that it would not be practicable for the PCC to take over this function.  The Clerk also advised that he had received an invitation for Councillors to attend a farewell drink following the last meeting of the luncheon Club on Tuesday 25th March 2014.  Cllrs Harrison, Troughton and Rosser stated they would like to attend and the Clerk agreed to advise the co-ordinator, Barbara Willis.  Clerk to arrange
172.3

One Voice Wales Annual Conference
Council agreed to the motion proposed by Cllr Stuart Thomas and further agreed that it be submitted to OVW as the proposed motion from this Council.  Clerk to arrange
172.4

War Memorial, Pentyrch
The Clerk advised of the current situation in regards to the war memorial and the quote that had been received from Ash Memorials.  It was felt that this cost was quite high and that, in any case, any work could only be undertaken following permission from the British Legion who were the owners of the memorial.  The Clerk was attempting to get in touch with officers of the British Legion but they were proving to be elusive.  He was also asked to look at the possibility of grants for this work.  Clerk to arrange
172.5

Bus service to Pentyrch/Creigiau
This matter had been covered at Paragraph 166 ante.
172.6 & 8
Meeting with Marie Rosenthal, CCC (Monitoring Officer) & The Charter
The Clerk advised of the upcoming meeting with Marie Rosenthal and the intention of John Hughes, St Fagans Councillor, to also be present.  The Clerk suggested that the Chairman should attend with him and this was agreed.  Cllr Stuart Thomas suggested that when putting out a press release on the Charter and Bus Services, copies should also be sent to R&MCC and St Fagans CC.  This was also agreed.  Clerk to arrange
172.7

Welsh Government Draft Planning Bill

The Clerk explained the request received from the Open Spaces Society in respect of the consultation on the draft Wales Planning Bill.  It was agreed that the PCC would support the OSS in opposing the threat to town and village greens in Wales, as contained in the draft Bill.  Clerk to arrange
173
Schedule of Payments and Receipts
Payments of £5,197.02p and receipts of £1,251.29p were recorded for January 2014.  Acceptance of the figures was proposed by Cllr Owen; seconded by Cllr Troughton and agreed by all.  

174
Planning Applications
There were 11 planning applications to consider:

a) 14/00024/DCO ~ The Laurels Morganstown Ltd, Castle View, Ty Nant Road, GYG.  There were no adverse comments.
b) 14/00042/DCO ~ Land at The Graig, Cefn Bychan, Pentyrch.  Cllrs Jeanette Troughton and Sara Pickard both declared an interest.  There was considerable history to this application with 3 previous applications being refused, some of which were also refused on appeal to the Welsh Office.  The proposed development is outside the village envelope and Councillors felt that there was nothing in the new application that was substantially different to previous applications to merit a different outcome to previous decisions.  The Clerk was asked to pass on the objections in these terms to CCC.  Clerk to arrange
c) 14/00065/DCH ~ Penygarn House, Heol Goch, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments.
d) 14/00106/DCO ~ Land adjacent to Brynawel, Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  Councillors were concerned that this constituted an overdevelopment of the site and asked the Clerk make objections in these terms.  Clerk to arrange
e) 14/00123/DCO ~ 3 detached houses at Forgeside, Church Road, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments.
f) 14/00133/DCO ~ Canada Lake Lodge, Heol-Pant-y-Gored, Creigiau.  There were no adverse comments.
g) 14/00222/DCH ~ 11 Lon-Y-Fro, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments.
h) 14/00072/DCH ~ Kefton House, Main Road, Gwaelod y Garth.  There were no adverse comments.
i) 14/00293/DCH ~ 10 Parc y Fro, Creigiau.  Cllr Howard advised she wished to examine the application further before making a decision.

j) 14/00303/DCO ~ Land adjacent to Brynawel, Cardiff Road, Creigiau.  Councillors discussed this and could not understand what was being achieved by this application.  They requested that the Clerk clarify the nature of the application with CCC (Development Control).  Clerk to arrange
k) 14/00319/DCH ~ Lyndhurst, Heol-Y-Parc, Pentyrch.  There were no adverse comments.
175
Correspondence
There were no issues with correspondence.
176
Councillors’ Reports
	Date
	Cllr
	Report
	Action Taken

	05.2.14
	Christine Priday
	The lighting column no.F1 on the footpath across the green open area between Lon y Fro and Penuel Road is not functioning. I would be grateful if you could report this matter to Cardiff County Council. The light is on a steep and slippery path and is used by many people so needs repairing as soon as possible please.
	Email to C2C

	07.02.14
	Sandie Rosser
	A resident has reported that the street light outside Nos. 4/5 Garth Villas, Main Road (opposite the school) has been out for a number of weeks, could you please request they repair this as soon as possible as it is very dark on the Main Road.
	Email to C2C

	11.02.14
	Sandie Rosser
	Would you please report to CCC that there is a deep pothole - at least 6" - in the middle of Main Road by the 30mph sign (at the entrance to the village). I know we are scheduled to have the whole road surfaced sometime this month, but in the event of this not happening this pothole is dangerous to cyclist especially when it rains.  Also, there is very unsightly rubbish all along the hedge on the left hand side at the bottom of Main Road from the Ynys roundabout in the direction of Pentyrch.
	Email to C2C

	12.02.14
	Graham Thomas
	Can I please report for repair a pothole in Creigiau, at the top of Tynant Road, right on the T-junction with Heol Creigiau.  This pot hole has become quite large and deep and is causing damage to those driving through it.
	Email to C2C

	19.2.14
	Nikki Howard
	Please can we query why the break in at Queen Charlotte Drive on 31st January is not listed in this report? I only found out about it when I received this message via the Save Creigiau Facebook page on 1st February 2014:-

‘Hi, just wanted to let you know that we live in Creigiau and we were broken into last night. Stole small expensive items that they thought we wouldn't miss, along with the usual laptops, handbags etc. could you let everyone on this page know to stay safe, keep all doors and windows locked, take keys out of locks and set any alarms they have any. Many thanks, Andrea Hughes, Queen Charlotte Drive’.

There seems little point in the police sending the list if it omits significant listings
	Email to Police Support Officer

	19.2.14
	John Harrison
	The Noticeboard near the bus stop in Gwaelod looks messy, with leaflets pinned on top of other leaflets and old information.  I think the Noticeboard would benefit from a new background, a good clear out, and painting at the appropriate time.
	CMO advised

	19.2.14
	John Harrison
	The lamp standard near the bus stop in Gwaelod-y-Garth on Main Road between the junctions of South Glade and Viaduct Road is in need of repair as wires are visible.  In addition the Bus Timetable in the bus-stop also needs replacing.
	Email to C2C

	24.2.14
	Jeanette Troughton
	I heard today following a court case a driver of an HGV stopped in Pentyrch for using it as a short cut got away with his misdemeanour because he had approached the village from Creigiau, and there is no warning sign on that road.  This is clearly an oversight on the part of Highways in missing out this signing location (or the original sign has fallen down and not been replaced).  Either way, please could you alert Highways and get a ‘no HGVs’ sign erected asap
	Email to C2C

	24.2.14
	Jeanette Troughton
	I have noticed a large amount of rubbish on the woodland side of the road at the bottom of Pentyrch Hill, reaching from the roundabout as far as the Gwaelod turning, and further. A number of residents have contacted me and complained. Margaret Samuel has informed CCC by email and had no response. I have mentioned it to you before, and to Craig Williams.  If you can arrange to get the road closed sometime at a weekend (preferably a Sunday), I will get a party of volunteers to help us clean up.
	Email to C2C

	24.2.14
	Graham Thomas
	The petition in respect of the proposed cuts to the 136.138 bus service is now live online for Creigiau residents with regards to presenting to Council on Thursday 27th February, objecting to the budgets cuts to the evening bus service.  To sign go to http://www.petitions24.com/creigiau_evening_bus_service.  Please publicise as widely as possible.
	Copied to al Councillors

	24.2.14
	Sara Pickard
	I have been invited to speak at the House of Commons on 18th March 2014, at the launch of the Down’s Syndrome Association Health Book by the Minister for Health, Jeremy Hunt MP.
	For information

	24.2.14
	Sara Pickard
	On 21st March 2014, I am representing the United Kingdom on ‘World Down Syndrome Day’ at the United Nations Building in New York and speaking at the event on ‘Health and Well Being’
	For information

	24.2.14
	Sandie Rosser
	Could you advise me further on the letter from the Plymouth Brethren.  [Clerk read out the details]  It was agreed to contact them with a view to volunteer Community Projects.
	Clerk to arrange

	24.2.14
	Wynford Ellis Owen
	There is an extremely large pot-hole alongside a drainage cover on Heol pant y Gored Road, Creigiau on the western side of the road and on the northern edge of the second lay-by as you go from Creigiau to Pentyrch.
	Clerk to arrange


	24.2.14
	Chris James
	I feel it is worth mentioning that the presence of the Police at the school has been excellent and has resulted in an improvement in safety.
	For information

	24.2.14
	Chris James
	I should also mention that the boundaries of the catchment area for the school are changing and the new boundaries will exclude those parts of RCT that previously supplied the school but it will expand to include Morganstown,
	For information


There being no other business, the meeting closed at 8.50 pm
Chair_____________________________________________

Date______________________________________________
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